A DIGNIFIED REVOLUTION NEWSLETTER: AUGUST 2011

“Never doubt that a small group of thoughtful committed citizens can change the world - indeed it is the only thing that ever does" (Margaret Meade)

HEADLINE NEWS

This month we have been overwhelmed by numerous media reports, many of which have been generated by the Health Select Committee’s report from the accountability hearings with the Nursing & Midwifery Council and the General Medical Council, and the findings of the Care Quality Commission’s dignity and nutrition inspections. Healthcare Inspectorate Wales is planning similar dignity checks in Wales. Local Health Boards and the Welsh Government have already sent the Older People’s Commissioner for Wales their response to her report on dignified care, which was published in March, She has subsequently responded to them, and in some cases asked for more detailed information. 

Alongside this the Mid Staffordshire inquiry continues and journalist Shaun Lintern from the Express and Star, has provided a comprehensive round up of the proceedings so far. However, there will be more to come in September when Government Ministers and civil servants will be called to the inquiry to give evidence. 

Meanwhile, Sir Stephen Moss, Chair of Mid Staffordshire hospital has spoken out about the nursing profession, saying that there is something fundamentally wrong with it. He, and other senior colleagues, are planning a national campaign later in the year. A Dignified Revolution (ADR) has written a briefing on nursing, which is based on the many comments that we receive from members of the public and nurses. We shared it with the Chief Nursing Officer (Wales) and would welcome a national debate on the nursing profession, where members of the public and professionals could contribute. If you would like a copy of the briefing email info@dignifiedrevolution.org.uk  

Finally, an issue that is central to many of the failings that have been uncovered, and one that has once again been in the news this month, is whistle blowing. As has been reported on numerous occasions staff are often fearful of speaking out for fear of the consequences this might have on their career. 

This month’s quote seems pertinent at this point:

“Fear casts out intelligence, casts out goodness, casts out all thought of truth … in the end fear casts out even a man's humanity.” Aldous Huxley

Scroll down the page for more news items.

DISCUSSION FORUM

Recently the Supreme Court ruled that a council was within its rights to cut the overnight carer for a woman who needs help to move to the lavatory. The judges backed the council’s view that Elaine McDonald, 67, a former prima ballerina, should wear incontinence pads at night instead, despite her not being incontinent.  One of the judges, who was overruled by four fellow judges, warned that the ruling could be used by local authorities to make even greater cuts to care. 

ADR is concerned that  the outcome of this appeal will not only give local authorities the opportunity to economise on care packages, it could also send out a message to other care providers, such as the NHS, that such practice is acceptable, when clearly it is not. ADR increasingly hears reports of elderly patients in hospital being told to use incontinence pads or ‘go in the bed’ rather than being taken to the toilet. We would welcome your views. Either email info@dignifiedrevolution.org.uk or visit our discussion forum.

PUBLICATION

An paper that we have written on food and fluids has been published in the current edition of the Journal of Adult Protection. We have received the following response from a member of our network:

“Something that was particularly excellent here was your explanation of the effect on carers. Rarely are carers’ feelings taken into account, yet such distress is experienced when loved ones are in hospital and the carer is powerless to ensure the level of general care they’d normally provide. I’m so glad we’re now seeing more carer access, and carers really are starting to be listened to and shown respect and understanding in some hospitals. Those which already liaise well with carers are now reaping the benefits, not only in patient well-being but also in terms of the valuable input carers can provide, supporting the staff by sharing care tips. I’ve never yet heard anyone suggest that better liaison between staff and carers leads to anything other than enhanced care and benefits to all”.

CAN YOU HELP?

We have received an enquiry asking whether we are aware of a drinking cup that is recommended from a patient dignity perspective, for patients who have difficulty with drinking from a standard cup. The professional raising the query reports that a double handed cup with a lid or a spout is currently being used and there has had some discussion as to whether there are any alternatives? If you are able to offer any advice or information email info@dignifiedrevolution.org.uk 

GOOD NEWS CORNER 

Delilah Hesling, from Brighton and Sussex University hospital has written to say that she is the first NHS Trust Safety Ombudsman. She was appointed as a result of blowing the whistle on poor practice in the trust on several occasions and since being appointed the title of the trust’s whistle blowing policy has been changed to  the “Raising Concerns Policy.” This has helped to get away from the negative connotation of not being a team player to being a proactive force in improving standards. When someone raises concerns in the trust now they are sent a letter of thanks from the head of safety which can be put in their CV or profile. For more information email Delilah.Hesling@bsuh.nhs.uk
ACTIVITY

During the last month we:

attended the Welsh Government Cross Party Working Group on Human Rights

attended a round table discussion at the Equality and Human Rights Commission (Wales). It was in relation to a review of the state of human rights in England and Wales.

met with Healthcare Inspectorate Wales to discuss dignity inspections

met with the Director of Nursing and senior nurses at Cwm Taf Local Health Board to discuss dignity in care and a new graduate nurse programme 

have been invited to give a presentation at a PAVA conference in November

wrote to the Welsh Audit Office to request information about its whistle blowing helpline

wrote to Lord Justice Munby regarding the McDonald v Borough of Kensington and Chelsea case

wrote to Sir Stephen Moss to congratulate him on his proposed campaign regarding the nursing profession

We recently wrote to the Council for Health Regulatory Excellence (CHRE) about the outcome of an Nursing & Midwifery Council (NMC) Fitness to Practice case where nurse Terence O’Reilly, who punched a pensioner,  was given a caution order  by the NMC, even though the panel could not be satisfied that such conduct would not be repeated. After consideration of the case CHRE reports it cannot appeal to the High Court as the threshold for successful appeal has been set very high over the years.  CHRE’s report of its consideration of the O'Reilly case can be found on the CHRE website
Morgan Cole Solicitors has delivered the human rights and equality training in Anglesey

FEEDBACK 

Great quotes thanks, just what I needed to fire me up on a Monday morning

You are doing wonderful work in raising awareness  and getting people talking

I love this newsletter, it really focuses the mind!

I love your newsletters - they are a breath of fresh air!

Thanks so much – this is such a powerful newsletter

Thank you so much for all you are doing, so effectively

I always enjoy and learn from reading your newsletter

A colleague sent me a copy of your newsletter, and I must admitted initially my thought was, ‘Not another e newsletter’. But I must admit that I found your newsletter to be extremely informative.

Thank you for all your encouragement when we first joined this campaign and long live the revolution!

You have an amazing energy and range of insight and contact. Please could you tell the rest of your team how much I appreciate the efforts you make and the way you’re driving change forward? I do realise you’re not a huge team and each of you clearly devotes masses of time and energy to the cause

Excellent newsletter - thanks for all that you do

HAVE YOUR SAY

Care and Social Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW) engagement strategy

CSSIW wants to ensure that people who use services and who have an interest in services inform and influence their work for the future. This consultation paper sets out some ideas about how CSSIW can increase involvement but you will have your own ideas and they would like to hear about them. For more information email Jennifer.perkins@wales.gsi.gov.uk
Participate in the Queen's Nursing Institute survey

The Queen’s Nursing Institute (QNI) is carrying out a survey to gather the views of patients, carers and family members about their experiences of receiving nursing care at home. The information will be used when working with decision-makers to make sure that good quality nursing is available at home for everyone when they need it. Click here to complete the online survey. The deadline for completion is 16 September 2011.

Council and health bosses launch new care commission and call for evidence 

The NHS Confederation, Local Government Group, and Age UK have come together to launch a commission on improving dignity in care for older people in hospitals and care homes. The Commission is taking evidence from a full range of relevant groups from specialist clinicians and healthcare leaders to patient advocacy groups, in order to get to the root of what needs to happen to improve care. The deadline for submitting evidence is 19 September 2011. Click here http://www.nhsconfed.org/priorities/Quality/Partnership-on-dignity/Pages/Commission-on-dignity.aspx_for more information.

RESOURCES

New continuing healthcare communication tool published

The Welsh Government has published a communication tool for frontline staff and the general public. It is designed to engender a better understanding of the continuing healthcare process. To download a copy Click here.

Safeguarding vulnerable adults - a toolkit for general practitioners

Doctors have an obligation to take action if they believe vulnerable adults are being abused or neglected, says new BMA guidance. While the guidance is principally aimed at GPs, any professional working in health care settings with vulnerable adults will find it useful. 

Infection Prevention Society publishes standards for nurses

The Infection Prevention Society has published a set of outcome competences for nurses and other practitioners working in infection prevention and control. The competence frameworks is available free from the Infection Prevention Society website. Click her to read Nursing Times article
Evaluation of learning resources for end of life care in extra care setting

This publication summarises the learning and experiences gained from the use of learning resources developed to support the delivery of end of life care in extra care setting. The evaluation found that the learning resources had potential to assist with improving end of life care services. The full report is available on request by emailing information@eolc.nhs.uk 
Route to success: the key contribution of nursing to end of life care

This guide highlights the key nursing contributions within the six steps of the end of life care pathway. It focuses predominantly on how nurses can and do contribute to planned (and unplanned) end of life care for adults in England

End of Life Care must be a priority

End of life care must be made a priority by health chiefs to ensure people's choices are met, according to new guidance. The National Council for Palliative Care has issued the new guidance aimed at ensuring people get the help and support to die in the way that they wish. It follows a review which found seven out of 10 people would like to die at home, but more than half continue to die in hospital, often after an unnecessary trip to A&E.

NEWS

A look back at the Stafford Hospital public inquiry

Express & Star Health Correspondent Shaun Lintern looks back over nine months of  evidence at the public inquiry into the disaster at Stafford Hospital. Having sat through more than 100 days of evidence he questions if even the Health Secretary Andrew Lansley knew what kind of a hornets nest he was stirring up when he asked Robert Francis QC to take a microscope to the NHS.

Stafford Hospital chairman hits out at nursing profession

The Mid Staffordshire hospital chairman Sir Stephen Moss claims that there is something fundamentally wrong with the nursing profession. He has criticised the profession for letting down too many patients and has revealed plans to try and improve standards across the UK. He, with a group of six big hitters in the NHS and nursing is planning to spearhead a national campaign to improve nursing and has drawn together.

Commissioner sets out initial response to public bodies on Dignified Care? Review

Ruth Marks, Older People’s Commissioner for Wales has considered the initial responses from the Health Boards, the Trust and the Welsh Government to her Dignified Care? review.  Whilst progress is being made, more needs to be done to show that the recommendations will be met in full. Bodies have one month to respond to the Commissioner’s request for more information in order to persuade her that they will fully comply with her recommendations. Click here to read the Western Mail report 
Annual accountability hearing

Two House of Commons Health Select Committee reports examining the role of healthcare regulators in the UK have been published. The reports specifically look at the Nursing and Midwifery Council (NMC) and the General Medical Council (GMC). It acknowledges the successes of both organisations whilst highlighting areas for organisational improvement.

Dignity and nutrition reports

The next batch of reports from the CQC's dignity and nutrition inspection programme have been published. This programme intends to look at 100 NHS trusts, and focuses on whether people are treated with dignity and respect and get food and drink that meets their needs.

Massive increase in clinical inspectors as checks reveal dignity failings

A fifth of hospitals are failing on dignity and nutrition standards, Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspections have found. CQC is planning  a massive increase in the number of nurses and doctors it employs to inspect hospitals.

Student nurses withdrawn from hospital amid CQC concerns

Health Service Journal has reported that the Nursing and Midwifery Council has withdrawn 100 student nurses from a Pilgrim Hospital, Boston, Lincolnshire after the Care Quality Commission raised serious concerns about the learning environment.

Dignity in practice: an exploration of care of older adults in acute NHS trusts

This National Institute for Health Research study report makes recommendations to promote best practice and practice development; better care provision; evidence of the factors influencing dignified care; identification of aspects of the care environment impacting on the provision of dignified care and increased user satisfaction.

Do the right thing: how to judge a good ward

This Royal College of Psychiatrists report describes the ten standards for working-age adult in-patient wards that working psychiatrists believe to be vital to the effective operation of wards and delivery of high-quality care, and those that most directly affect outcomes.

Woman dies and 300 patients at risk after Hepatitis B outbreak

The Daily Mail has reported that a woman has died and nearly 300 patients are at risk from a dangerous virus after having surgery at Morriston hospital, Swansea hospital.

Hospitals 'named and shamed' on bedsores record which costs NHS 4bn a year

The Telegraph has reported that hospitals are being "named and shamed" in an effort to end the bedsore crisis which is costing the NHS 4 billion a year. Ten have been listed on a league table which outs the worst offenders, with Warrington and Halton Hospitals Trust in Cheshire topping the list

Nurses breaching online rules

A Nursing Times survey has shown that more than 40% of nurses say a colleague has inappropriately posted details of patients or colleagues on social media sites such as Facebook or Twitter.

Hung out to dry: scandal of the abandoned NHS whistleblowers

A parliamentary inquiry is to be held into the treatment of NHS whistleblowers amid growing evidence of cover-ups which can destroy careers, waste millions of taxpayer pounds and endanger patients by creating a culture of fear among health workers.

Whistle blowing hits record high

The Nursing Times has reported that the Care Quality Commission is seeing a record rise in whistle blowing calls, but there are mounting fears that it lacks the teeth and resources to properly investigate nurses concerns.

Doctors call for code to protect whistleblowers

The Independent has reported that pressure is mounting on Government ministers to introduce tougher laws to protect whistle blowers as health professionals and MPs speak out against a code of silence in the NHS.

Complaints about health bodies doubled in past year

Figures in the annual report from the Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman showed that 107 grievances were taken on for a full probe in 2010-11, compared with 52 the previous year. Among the total number of complaints about the health service, the most were about acute trusts (6,924), with 2,714 about primary care trusts and 2,581 about GPs. Source: Nursing Times

A stronger voice for patients

Patients will have a stronger voice with the introduction of 75 Local HealthWatch pathfinders.

Policy paper on the health sector and equality duties

The Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) has published the performance of the health sector in meeting the Public Sector Equality Duties: moving towards effective equality outcomes. The research report  found that although progress was made on delivering the race, disability and gender equality duties, significant work still needs to be done by health bodies to ensure that their efforts lead to identifiable changes to health outcomes for different groups.

Father dies two days after being told by GP the stroke he suffered was an attack of vertigo

A widow has spoken about her anger after an out of hours doctor, who diagnosed her stroke victim husband with vertigo over the phone, escaped being struck off. Source: Daily Mail
Grandmother dies of brain aneurysm after junior doctor tells her don't worry you've pulled a muscle

A grandmother died of a brain haemorrhage after she was told by a junior doctor she only had muscle strain, an inquest heard. Source: Daily Mail

Quarter of a million vulnerable people could see quality of life suffer

The Telegraph has reported that up to a quarter of a million elderly and disabled people will see their dignity and quality of life suffer after a legal decision paved the way for widespread cutbacks to home care.

Residential Care

Southern Cross to Close Down

The BBC has reported that Southern Cross, the biggest care home operator in the UK, is to close down. Southern Cross is aiming to transfer ownership of all of its 752 homes to new landlords.

Six staff suspended at criticised Dolgellau care home

BBC News has reported that six staff have been suspended at Cerrig Camu residential care home in Dolgellau which cares for adults with learning difficulties, after a report criticised it for a significant number of failings. The Care and Social Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW) has now told the home to make urgent improvements.

Watchdog has serious concerns over Castlebeck care

A company that closed one of its private hospitals after horrifying allegations of abuse must make root and branch improvements says the Care Quality Commission  Independent News

NMC widens Castlebeck investigation

Nursing Times has reported that the conduct of nurses at care homes owned by the Castlebeck Group is to be investigated by the Nursing & Midwifery Council. is already looking at the conduct of nurses at Winterbourne View but is extending its investigation to other Castlebeck care homes following a report from the Care Quality Commission.

Vulnerable woman was abused at two care homes

A vulnerable woman with learning disabilities who was moved out of Winterbourne View Hospital after the BBC's Panorama programme filmed residents being punched and humiliated had previously been mistreated at an NHS institution in Cornwall. Source: Independent News

Care home fire safety 'horrifying' in London

The BBC has reported that dozens of care homes across London have been ordered to improve after failing to achieve basic fire safety standards. 

Tribunal is told of death at care home

The Express and Star has reported that the manager of a Black Country care home told colleagues it was best to let a severely dehydrated patient go naturally, a misconduct hearing was told.

Elderly left to cry in pain in shocking culture of neglect, damning care probe finds

The Daily Mail has reported that elderly people are left crying out in pain and routinely given the wrong drugs by staff at Britain’s care homes.

Dilnot Commission on Funding of Care and Support Published 

The Commission on Funding of Care and Support has presented its findings to the Government in its report Fairer Care Funding. Source: Department of Health.

A quest for quality in care homes

The British Geriatric Society report describes current NHS support for care homes and what needs to be done  to improve the quality of care

Making care safer

This Health Foundation report collects together the testimony given by family and carers of people living in a care home, specifically around issues of medication safety.

CONTACT / SEND NEWS / SUBSCRIBE 

If you have any information that you would like to share with others please let us know and we will be happy to circulate it in the next edition of the newsletter.

Join the mailing list

If you are reading a copy of this email forwarded to you by a colleague we may not have your contact details.  If you would like to guarantee a regular monthly copy of the mailing send your details to info@dignifiedrevolution.org.uk 

A Dignified Revolution

Britannia House

High St

Cowbridge

CF71 7AD

Tel: 07811 159800

info@dignifiedrevolution.org.uk
www.dignifiedrevolution.org.uk 

